CITY OF SAN LEANDRO

LIBRARY-HISTORICAL COMMISSION

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 20, 2005–7:00 P.M.

REGULAR MEETING

SAN LEANDRO PUBLIC LIBRARY

TRUSTEES ROOM

PRESENT:

Chair Symons, Commissioners D. Kaplan, A. Lum, A. Mew, D. Reed, F. Reicker, 
Secretary D. Bohne, Library Services Manager N. Fong, Recorder T. Treskin.

ABSENT:

C. Rinaldi.
GUESTS:
Haldis Fearn, Rick Windham, Alisha Vu.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:

It was MSC (Reicker/Lum) to approve the agenda of the September 20, 2005 meeting.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Commissioner Reicker said he did not attend the July meeting and has a question about comments in the July minutes regarding customers' concerns about decreasing circulation figures.  He asked if the customers are library patrons.  Secretary Bohne said no, that the customers noted in the minutes refer to the public libraries using the Dynix System.
It was MSC (Reed/Mew) to approve the minutes of the July 19, 2005 meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:
None.

ACTIVITY REPORTS:
A.
Library Usage—Noted.
B.
Circulation.  Commissioner Reicker asked if circulation is actually down by 5% when comparing July 2004 to July 2005.   Mr. Bohne explained public libraries reported to the list serve that decreases seem to have occurred after the migration to the Horizon system.  However, it was discovered that in the previous system, Classic Dynix, the figures included internal transfer activities, such as the number of materials going from one branch to another and back again, in addition to the number of patron check-outs and check-ins.  This method of counting resulted in higher than actual circulation numbers.  In the current system this problem has been corrected, and the circulation figures should now be accurate.
CORRESPONDENCE:

A.
Alta Mira Club:  Renovation Progress Report (8-1-05).  Commissioner Reed said it's good the club has received responses from foundations.  Some well-known foundations have agreed to meet with club members and consider their request for donations.
B.
Note from Ms. Berrett (8-17-05).  Chair Symons and Commission Reicker commented that the note about staff member Hollis Lesur is nice.  Commissioner Reed suggested giving a copy of the minutes to Ms. Lesur to let her know the Commission is aware of the patron's complimentary note.  Mr. Bohne said this is a good idea and Ms. Lesur will be given a copy of the minutes.  Commissioner Mew asked if a copy of Ms. Berrett's note will be placed in Ms. Lesur's employee file.  Mr. Bohne answered that Ms. Lesur has seen the note and it was placed in her file.

Commissioner Riecker stated that library employees might be interested in the Commission meeting proceedings.  He asked if the meeting minutes are available to the staff.  Mr. Bohne replied the minutes are kept in a binder in the Reference area, but in addition to the binder copy, we will now post a copy of the minutes on the employee bulletin board.  Good suggestion.
REPORT OF THE SECRETARY:
South Branch Library.  Secretary Bohne reported Hollis Lesur has been doing an excellent job as Acting Senior Library Assistant for several months at South Branch and her position has been made permanent.
Manor Branch.  Construction is progressing very well and is within a few days of the schedule.  Today there was a delay because it rained.  The building should be ready by late June, and there will be a dedication ceremony.  The sound wall has not been constructed yet.  The plan is to install it after the old branch building has been torn down.  This will save time and money.  The neighbors still have their own fences as protection.
Mr. Bohne presented photos of the construction progress to the Commissioners for their review.  There have been a few issues that we've been working on with the contractors.  Commissioner Lum asked what these issues are.  Mr. Bohne gave some examples of the items discussed and resolved:  grade of the interior ceiling paneling; appropriate material for the entry floor; and some technical engineering details such as bracing.  The team effort between engineering staff, contractors, architects, and inspectors is working well and we continue to hold weekly meetings.  Staff Engineer Nick Thom was involved during the renovation of the Main branch and his familiarity with the process has been very helpful.  He is representing the City's and Library's interests very well.
100th Year Anniversary of the Library.  Next year we will be celebrating the Library's 100th year anniversary.  A staff committee has been appointed to work on plans for a celebration.  Mr. Bohne asked the Chair to appoint a Commission committee to assist in planning the events.  The S.L. Public Library Foundation will help and the Arts Council wants to be involved too.  There will be a variety of events during the year, such as music concerts, a heritage fair, and a multicultural celebration.  
Book on San Leandro History.  Mr. Bohne met with the City Manager and an author to discuss the writing of a book on San Leandro history.  This would tie in with the anniversary celebration.  Commissioner Reed asked if this is a continuation of the "A Garden Grows in Eden" book about San Leandro's history.  Mr. Bohne responded that it will be different because most of the book will be thematic rather than chronological.  It will cover such subjects as the development of the Marina; the industrialization of San Leandro after World War II; and the change from industrial San Leandro of the past to the commerce of today, for example, the development of the Westgate shopping complex.  It will be written in a friendly, narrative style.   Mr. Bohne would like the Commission to be part of this project and work with him to see that it is comprehensive in its scope.
Commissioner Mew asked who will write it.  Mr. Bohne said the author, Eric Simons, is a journalist who writes feature articles for newspapers and magazines.  He is a local resident and is familiar with the area and the people of the community.  Commissioner Lum asked how the book is going to be funded.  Mr. Bohne responded that the City will pay for the author's fee.  The purpose of the book is to promote our sense of community and appreciation of the past.  It will be in used the schools and also in our museum's school program.  Mr. Simons will do the writing with our guidance and we retain editorial rights.
Library Tower Clock.  The clock installation that was approved by the Commission in April is on order.  Staff member Cindy Brown suggested the unveiling of the Library tower clock be planned as the beginning of the year kickoff for the 100th year anniversary celebration.  Commissioner Reicker agreed that unveiling the new clock is a good idea to "start the next 100 years."
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Nomination Committee and Election of Officers.  Committee members Commissioners Reed and Rinaldi nominated Commissioner Kaplan for the Chair position and Commissioner Reicker for the Vice-Chair position.  It was MSC (Reed/Mew) that the Commission accept the slate of officers as presented.
Out-going Chair Symons turned the meeting over to newly elected Chair Kaplan, saying thank you to the Commissioners.  The Commissioners applauded and thanked Commissioner Symons for her service as Chair.

100th Anniversary Celebration Committee.  Chair Kaplan appointed Commissioner Reicker and Commissioner Lum to the committee, and asked them to keep the Commission informed.  The other Commissioners expressed interest in being involved in the planning.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A.
1470 Orchard Remodel Request.  Mr. Windham and Ms. Vue, the new owners of the 1470 Orchard Landmark property were present. They contacted Mr. Bohne recently because they have decided to add to the existing house instead of building a duplex or adding a second story.  Mr. Windham stated he will have something ready to present to the Commission next month.  Mr. Bohne said he and Planning Division staff member Kelly Hamer will meet with the owners to review the revised plan before it is presented to the Commission for review.

NEW  BUSINESS:
A.
Historic Preservation Fund Policy Statement.  The new owner of the Best House Landmark property contacted Mr. Bohne about applying for funds to pay for re-roofing the house.  He explained to the owner that basic home maintenance, such as re-roofing or painting, are the financial responsibility of the homeowner.  He suggested to the Commission that a policy be adopted regarding the Historic Preservation Fund.  The Commissioners reviewed the proposed policy on expenditure of fund monies.  Commissioner Reed said she likes the idea of a flexible policy so that we can review the requests on a case-by-case basis.  Chair Kaplan agreed, and said the intent is to help Landmark property owners with expenses other than regular maintenance projects such as any property owner would have.

After a review and discussion, the Commissioners agreed on some changes to the wording as suggested by Commissioner Reicker:

4th paragraph, 3rd sentence of the memo to read:  "This could include both the architectural planning for a restoration project and related construction."

5th (last) paragraph of the memo to read:  "It is not the intent of the Commission to authorize these funds for the routine and necessary maintenance of a Landmark structure, particularly when it has no impact on the historic nature of the building."

It was MSC (Symons/Reicker) to approve the Historic Preservation Fund Policy Statement with revisions noted.
Commissioner Reicker asked about the status of Mr. Rogala's hardship request in April, 2004 with regard to the historic redwood trees on his property.  Mr. Bohne said Mr. Rogala hasn't contacted the City since he addressed the Commission regarding the possibility his trees be removed from the list of City Landmarks.  Chair Kaplan said if a homeowner claims hardship, the Commission requires documentation as proof of the hardship.  Commissioner Reicker recalled that Mr. Rogala stated he was having difficulty taking care of his property because of extensive tree maintenance problems.  Commissioner Reicker asked if the Commission should contact Mr. Rogala.  Commissioner Symons stated that Mr. Rogala has not contacted the Commission or staff since then.  Perhaps he changed his mind.  Chair Kaplan said he was given proper notice of all the Historic Preservation Ordinance proceedings in 2003 and 2004 and he had the opportunity to opt out during that time.  The Commissioners felt it was his responsibility to follow up with a formal request if he so desired.  We would then consider his request.
REPORT OF CHAIR:
Chair Kaplan announced that the Broadmoor and Estudillo homeowners associations are co-sponsoring a public meeting on October 12 at 7:30 pm in the Karp Room.  The purpose is to explain and discuss the Historic Preservation Ordinance.  Senior Librarian Cindy Simons will do a presentation.  Chair Kaplan said Cindy Brown was very helpful in arranging the meeting room logistics.
The League of California Cities Conference is going to be held in San Francisco in October.  Chair Kaplan or Commissioner Reed will attend.
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS:
Commissioner Symons announced that Wal-Mart Stores has made a generous donation of $2,000 to the Trivia Bee event.  She asked Ms. Fong to give the details.  Ms. Fong reported that in appreciation the donation money was spent at Walmart to purchase valuable first, second, and third prizes:  A digital camera, a 25" flat screen TV, and a $100 gift certificate to Wal-Mart.  Also, a Wal-Mart Trivia Bee team will be sponsored.  Ms. Fong reported another generous donation:  Disneyland has donated two admissions to their theme park.  So far we have 15 teams and we need 15 more teams.  
Commissioner Symons gave Trivia Bee flyers to the Commissioners and asked them to distribute them to businesses, and to sell raffle tickets and Trivia Bee dinner tickets.  She said in addition to the prizes Ms. Fong mentioned, there are other nice prizes that have been donated.

Commissioner Mew reported that he attended the Summer Reading Program Carnival in August.  It was a big event and very well done.  He invited the Commissioners to attend the artist reception on October 1 at the San Leandro History Museum & Art Gallery.  Artist Sandra Wong's paintings will be exhibited through the end of October.
Commissioner Reed attended a Historical Society pot-luck event.  It was a very small group.  New members are very much needed to keep it going.

Commissioner Reicker reported that he attended the City's Planning and Design Awards and Reception last night and enjoyed it very much.  He said it's good that the City does this for the businesses and architects that are involved in the design of buildings.  It shows that there are some nice things being done in our town.
ADJOURNMENT:

It was MSC (Reed/Mew) to adjourn the meeting at 8:05 pm. 
Respectfully submitted,

David R. Bohne

Secretary

Terry Treskin

Recorder
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